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ANNUAL MEETINGS 

"Is the Alumni Association playing a 
worthwhile role in the life of the uni-
versity?" was the subject of the Presi-
dent's report and the question asked by 
this year's Board of Directors. John Grant 
briefly outlined the program undertaken 
by the Board in 1974-75 to increase its 
awareness as to exactly what this role is 
and what it should be. In conjunction 
with this undertaking, the Ad Hoe 
Committee on Information and Com-
munity Relations presented the Board of 
Governors with its well-researched report. 

Mr. Grant reviewed the work of the 
various Alumni committees. A tour of the 
Life Sciences Centre and the Alumni-
Students' Council dinner were the pro-
jects of the Program Committee. The 
Alumni Student Relations Committee 
und.ertook a program of liaison with 
undergraduate students from out of town 
and a career counselling program at the 
high school level. 

The Women's Division reported another 
financially successful year. In President 
Janet Wintermans' report, it was noted 
that a new piano was purchased for 
Shirreff Hall. In addition, the following 
sums of money were awarded: $1000. in 
scholarships, $450. to the Awards Office 
for bursaries, and $275. in prizes. It was 
also voted at the group's Annual Meeting 
that a room be furnished in Shirreff Hall. 

The Medical Alumni Association held a 
number of activities this past year. They 
hosted a reception for the lnternes' gra-
duating class, sponsored and funded visits 
to Dalhousie of premedical student 
societies from other Atlantic universities, 
and helped fund medical student 
scholarships during the summer months. 
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Members of the Class of '25 renew acquaintances at the Ice-Breaker cocktail party which 
preceded the annual meeting. Pictured, left to right, are Edwin C. Johnston (BA}, Mrs. 
Johnston, Mrs. Moseley, and Everett Moseley (LLB}. 

Enjoying the annual meeting buffet dinner with Dr. Henry D. Hicks are Mrs. Hicks, Judge R.E. 
Inglis (Honourary President 7975-76}, Mrs. John Grant, George T.H. Cooper (President 
1975-76), Mrs. Inglis, John R. Grant (Past President), and Mrs. George Cooper. 

At their Annual Meeting, Dr. Eva Mader 
Macdonald was voted Alumnus of the 
Year. 

Bruce G. Irwin, Director of Alumni 
Affairs, announced that last year's An-
nual Fund raised more than $50,000. for 
the University. In his report, he also made 
mention of the computerization of the 
Alumni and Fund Office records which is 
presently being undertaken. This system 
will aid considerably in the efficient 
operation of the office. 

Judge R.E. Inglis, a former Alumni Presi-
dent, was elected Honourary President of 
the Alumni Association for the year 
1975-76. 

The new officers of the Association are: 
President George T.H. Cooper 
Vice-President Marilyn MacDonald 
Secretary Karen Mann 
Treasurer D. MacGregor Murray 

The proposed change in the Association 
by-laws (see March edition of the Alumni 
News) was adopted by the meeting. 



CONVOCATION 

1545 Dalhousie students received degrees 
or diplomas at six separate convocation 
ceremonies in May of this year. 

Of this number, 850 graduated with 
bachelors' degrees in Arts, Science, Com-
merce, Education, Engineering Physics 
and Music Education. 

Health Professions graduated 218 
students in Pharmacy, Physiotherapy, 
Physical Education and Nursing. (In add-
ition to BNs, diplomas were given in 
Public Health and in Outpost Nursing.) 

213 Graduate Studies' degrees were 
awarded. These covered Masters' degrees 
in Arts, Science, Business Administration, 
Public Administration, Social Work, 
Library Science, Law and Physical Educa-
tion, PHDs, and certificates in Public 
Administration. 

Dentistry graduated 22 students, and 
Dental Hygiene - 19. 

The Medical School granted degrees to 91 
doctors, and the Law School to 132 
lawyers. 

This year's recipient of the Governor General's 
gold medal is William Ross MacKinnon. Con-
gratulating Mr, MacKinnon is the Honourable 
Leonard Pace, Minister of Highways. 
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Following in his father's tradition, Richard Coughlan (second from left} received his LLB 
from Dalhousie's Law· School, Father C.R. Coughlan, Q.C. (shown on the left} is a past 
president of the Nova Scotia Barrister's Society. With the father and son team are W, Andrew 
MacKay, a former Dean of Law and the University Vice-President, and Donald Mcinnes, 
Q.C., the Chairman of the Board of Governors of the University, 

4 students captured the 9 prizes and medals during the medical convocation, Pictured left tn 
right are: John H. Nose worthy, winner of 4 awards; Charles Richard Dean, winner of 3; Rex 
Stewart Dunn; and H. Daniel Fawcett, 
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HONOURARY DEGREES 

Rev. Dr. Donald Maclean Sinclair, United 
Church minister in Nova Scotia and Prince 
Edward Island for 45 years; and 

Dr. Luther Reginald Wynter, former medical 
officer of health in Antigua, West Indies, 
long-time ophthalmologist, and a Senator of 
Antigua. 

Dr. Archibald Donald MacKinnon, Cape 
Breton minister for 40 years and former 
Moderator of the Presbyterian Church o 
Canada; 

Eight Honourary Degrees were conferred 
by Dalhousie during convocation. 

All but Dr. Humphrey and Dr. MacGregor 
are graduates of Dalhousie. 
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REUNIONS 

They came from Alberta, New York, 
Ontario, the Atlantic Provinces, Florida 
and the West Indies. Alumni gathered 
from all corners to celebrate their 50th, 
40th and 25th class reunions. 

The program got underway on Monday, 
May 12 in the Student Union Building 
with registration and the Ice-Breaker 
cocktail party where class members took 
the opportunity to renew old friendships. 
Many people checked with the registra-
tion desk to see whether certain class-
mates were coming, while others wan-
dered through the Green Room looking 
intently at faces and badges. Some 
Alumni planted themselves by the door 
where smiles of recognition appeared as 
old friends arrived. 

After registration, the group proceeded to 
the Mcinnes Room where they enjoyed a 
buffet dinner. The annual meeting of the 
Dalhousie Alumni Association followed 
and the reunion classes were officially 

Shown at the President's luncheon in Sh/rreff 
Hall are Eric D. Murray of Halifax, Hazel 
Maclennan of North Sydney, Margaret Baxter 
of Moncton, and Lorna Morrison of Sydney. 
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and warmly welcomed by John Grant, 
the President. 

Replying to the welcome were Dr. Allan 
C. Hill, President of the Class of '25, Miss 
Jean Begg, Vice-President of the Class of 
'35, and Dr. Lewis Miller, President of the 
Class of '50. The Class of '15 was given a 
special welcome on their 60th reunion, 
and Miss Edith Creighton spoke on behalf 
of Class President G. Raymond Smith. A 
warm greeting went to Miss Jessie B. 
Campbell ('02) who has faithfully at-
tended Dalhousie reunions; this was her 
72nd! 

The following day, classes gathered for 
tours of some of the newer buildings 
(Killam Memorial Library, Arts Centre, 
Weldon Law Building, and the Sir Charles 
Tupper Medical Building). For some, this 
was the first visit to Dalhousie in many 
years and they found the campus greatly 
expanded. Many people commented on 
the impressiveness of the recent addi-
tions. 

Classes separated that evening to hold 
individual class dinners. Many members 
rose during the dinner to propose toasts, 
to reminisce and to catch up on each 
other's activities. People lingered after the 
meal to discover further news of class-
mates present and missing. 

On Wednesday morning, the reunion 
classes gathered as a group again and 
enjoyed coffee and danish in the Faculty 
Club. From there they were taken on a 
tour of the massive Life Sciences Centre. 
Highlights of the tour were the 
Dalhousie-made documentary film on 
Sable Island and a look at the seal tanks, 
whose inhabitants put on their usual good 
show. 

A span of 50 years didn't seem to hinder 
conversation between Joey Roza {Class of '75 
Life President) and Mr. and Mrs. A.J. Campbell 
{Class of '25). The Campbells came from 
Montreal to attend Mr. Campbell's 50th re-
union. 

From the tour, the group assembled at 
Shirreff Hall where President Henry D. 
Hicks hosted a special luncheon. That 
evening, busses carried the group to 
Hubbards for a lobster party. In addition 
to the meal of delicious, Juicy 
crustaceans, the festivities included an 
impromptu sing-song. Some of the more 
melodious members gathered on the stage 
to form the First Annual Alumni Re-
union Glee Club. Much laughter was 
heard as various classmates were called 
upon to perform. The most popular 
number appeared to be "The Punch-
bowl", which was rendered by the "Girls 
of Shirreff Hall". 

Activities came · to a close on Thursday 
with the Arts and Science convocation, 
where a special section was set aside for 
the reunion classes. Dr. Hicks welcomed 
these special guests back to Dalhousie 
after an absence of so many years. 
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Class of '25 members. 
Seated, front row, left to right: Mrs. Ruth 
Fulton Grant, Frances Milner Hennessey, M. 
Grace Wombolt, Q.C., Marjorie (Kennedy) 
Lane, Frances Maclennan, Mary Marshall, 
Marion Elliott Campbell, Dr. Ann Grant. 
Middle: Wallace Sedgewick, J.D.N. MacDonald, 
judge George Morrison, Myron Meikle, Walter 
B. Kelley, Everett Moseley, Dr. Luther R. 
Wynter, Dr. A I/en C. Hill, Dr. Donald Webster, 
Louis Edward White, judge Walter E. Darby, 
Edwin C. Johnstone, Judge H.B. Dickey. 
Back: Dr. Charles R. Baxter, Ross Cameron, Dr. 
Chisholm Macdonald, Dr. Eddie Murray, 
William K. Cave, Charles G. Maclennan, Ted 
Chipman, Hugh F. McKay, C.L. Travis, Dr. 
Donald 0. Hebb, Vic Seary, Reg. M. Piercey, 
Harry S, Morton. 

Members of the Class of '35 and their wives. 
Seated, front row, left to right: Mrs. Victor 
deB. Oland, Flo (Keniston) Laurence, Marjorie 
Mader, Mabel (Murphy) Brushett, Jean Begg, 
Mrs. R.D. Evans, Mrs. J. (Mary . Simmonds) 
Worrell. 
Back: jack Worrell, Fletcher R, Smith, 
Charlotte (Lyall) Smith, The Honourable 
Victor deB, Oland, Mrs. D.K. (Ruth Skating) 
Murray, Dr. D. K. Murray, R.D. Evans. 

Members of the Class of '50. 
Front Row, left to right: Dr. G. Owen Warr, C. 
Hugh Mclennan, Lew Miller, Don Curran, 
Rudy Levy, Dr. Bruce Morton, Sherman 
Zwicker, Dr. H.R. Phillips, Dr. Dave Peters. 
Middle: Mrs. J.E. (Janet Sinclair) Hunt, Mrs. 
W,D. (Muriel Ritchie) Jamieson, Mrs. (Marj 
Goldberg) Wilde, Mrs. H.B. (Marnie Stevenson) 
Vincent, Miss Francis Doane, Mrs. (Marie 
Bruce) Brooks, Jim Morrison, Mrs. G.A. (Mary 
Hanusfak) Reno, Mrs. Ellis (Nancy McDermaid) 
Langley, Mrs. G.A. (Sheila Mclarren) 
Campbell. 
Back: Scott Henderson, Mrs. D.A. (Shirley 
McCoy) Mcleod, Dave Morgan, George Vogler, 
Keith Stewart, Dr. Stew Wenning, Dave 
Jamieson, Don (Dee) Shaw, Al MacDorlald, 
Lloyd Coldwell (hidden), Vince Gin/ey, Art 
Shears, Mrs. }.K. (Anne Tompkins) Fraser, 
Harold H. Otto, Mrs. R.H. (Frrinnie jubien) 
Williams, Andy MacKay. 
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CAMPUS NOTES 

NEW PROGRAMS AT 
DALHOUSIE 

Dalhousie University will offer a four-
year course leading to the degree of 
Bachelor of Science (Health Education) 
beginning in September. The program, 
the only one of its kind in Atlantic 
Canada, will be provided through the 
School of Physical Education in the 
Faculty of Health Professions. 

The Department of Economics is pre-
sently offering a course in health 
economics. Rapid growth in the size of 
the health care sector, accompanied by 
major innovations with respect to the 
financing and delivery of health care 
services has led to an increasing interest in 
the economic aspects of health care. The 
course was first offered in the Spring of 
1974. 

A new program especially designed to 
give people employed in the Nova Scotia 
vocational schools an opportunity to earn 
a Bachelor of Education degree through 
part-time study is being offered by the 
University. To date, the program has 
attracted more than 40 candidates. 

DAL-MOUNT SUMMER 
SCHOOLS 

The joint Dalhousie-Mount Saint Vincent 
six-week Summer Sessions are offering 
121 full credit-equivalent classes covering 
both undergraduate and graduate level 
courses. In order to assist those persons 
engaged in part-time study as well as 
full-time students with summer jobs, 
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more than 2/3 of the classes are being 
held in the evening. 

In addition, several special programs are 
being offered. These include Dalhousie's 
second language bursary program and the 
Canadian Mathematical Congress; and 
Mount Saint Vincent's Family Life Insti-
tute and special events related to Inter-
national Women's Year. 

Non-credit programs are also available. 
These include athletic schools, audio-
visual_ and computer courses, drama work-
shops for teachers and secretarial re-
freshers. 

APPOINTMENTS 

Dr. Armand Peter Ruderman, presently at 
the University of Toronto, has been 
appointed Dean of the newly established 
Faculty of Administrative Studies. In this 
capacity, Dr. Ruderman will be respon-
sible for the School of Business Adminis-
tration (formerly the Department of 
Commerce), the School of Public Ad-
ministration (formerly a unit of the 
Political Science Department), the School 
of Library Service and the Maritime 
School of Social Work (both formerly 
under the jurisdiction of the Faculty of 
Graduate studies). 

Dr. Robert Dan Foster has been ap-
pointed Director of Dalhousie's Govern-
ment Studies Programme. This pro-
gramme, established more than two years 
ago with a Ford Foundation grant, is 
aimed at providing the Nova Scotia 

Government, as well as other govern-
ments, with a number of independent 
studies related to medium and long-range 
policy questions. 

Dalhousie University's Department of 
Religion, which has been a one-man 
operation since its establishment two 
years ago, is to be expanded this summer. 
Joining Dr. W. Cantwell Smith, Chairman, 
are Dr. C. Thompson S. Faulkner, pre-
sently at the University of Ghicago, and 
Dr. Ravi Ravindra of Dalhousie's Depart-
ment of Physics. In addition to his new 
responsibilities, Dr. Ravindra will con-
tinue his work in Physics. 

Dr. Alexander H. Leighton, presently at 
the Harvard School of Public Health, will 
join the Faculty of Medicine this summer 
as a professor of psychiatric and pre-
ventive medicine, and as a National 
Health research scientist. While his work 
at Dalhousie will be largely concerned 
with research in the social psychiatry 
field, Dr. Leighton will also do some 
teaching at the medical school. In addi-
tion, he will help further develop a 
training program in psychiatric epi-
demiology - a program that has been 
successful at Harvard but developed only 
to a limited extent in Canada. 

The new Dean of the Faculty of Arts and 
Science is Dr. James Gray, professor and 
chairman of the Department of English at 
Dalhousie since_ 1972. Dr. Gray succeeds 
Dr. Guy R. Maclean, who has been Dean 
since 1969. Dr. Maclean was appointed 
Vice-President (Academic and Research) 
in October last year but has continued to 
serve as Dean since that time. 
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Dr. Robert A.L. Macbeth, for the last 15 
years chairman of the Department of 
Surgery at the University of Alberta, has 
been appointed to three senior posts in 
the Faculty of Medicine at Dalhousie. Dr. 
Macbeth will be a professor in the Depart-
ment of Surgery, associate dean of the 
faculty, and director of post-graduate 
medical education for New Brunswick. 
He will be based at the Saint John 
General Hospital. 

CANADA COUNCIL GRANT TO 
DAL 

The Canada Council has awarded a five-
year research grant of $852,000. to the 
University. The award goes toward a 
research program that will focus on an 
analysis of segmentation and disadvantage 
in work, examining especially the mar-
ginal work world, its relationship to the 
central work world, and its role in the 
Atlantic region. The grant will be ad-
ministered by the Institute of Public 
A ff airs, and the research team will be 
based at the I Rstitute . 

CLIPPINGS 

Two Dalhousie Students, William Ross 
McKinnon of Pictou and Peter Kenneth 
Stokoe of Halifax, were among the top 
10 of the 119 honours physics students 
from all Canadian universities who wrote 
the National Physics Examination this 
year. The pair placed fourth and sixth 
and all of the Dalhousie students who 
took part in the exam placed in the top 
half. McKinnon and Stokoe graduated in 

May and both plan to continue their 
studies - McKinnon at Dalhousie and 
Stokoe at Stanford University. 

• 
Dr. Donald John Ecobichon, Associate 
Professor of Pharmacology at Dalhousie, 
has received the Frank R. Blood award 
for the best toxicological paper to appear 
in the Journal of Toxicology and Applied 
Pharmacology during 1974. 

• 
Sales from Dr. Sonia Jones' book, What 
You Always Wanted to Know About 
Spanish Cooking, will again send three 
Dalhousie students to Spain for the 
summer. Dr. Jones is Chairman of the 
Spanish Department at Dalhousie. 

• 
A testimonial dinner was held early in 
May to honour Mrs. Evelyn Holmes on 
her retirement from the Dalhousie Art 
Gallery. Mrs. Holmes had a ten-year 
association with the Art Gallery as 
curator, assistant director and acting 
director. 

• 
Dr. John C. Pooley, co-ordinator of 
undergraduate studies at the School of 
Physical Education at Dalhousie Uni-
versity, has accepted an invitation to 
represent Canada and to be one of the 
founding members of an advisory council 
to the Institute of Comparative Physical 
Education. Under the auspices of the 
institute, last year Dr. Pooley 5tudied in 
Moscow. This year he will continue his 
studies in Israel and Sweden. 

• 

The Alumni Association once again took 
part at Intro-Dai, the University's three-
day open house. This year, volunteer 
alumni manned a Career Information 
booth. 

SLOWPOKE FOR 1976 

Dalhousie is one of four Canadian univer-
sities that will receive a Safe Low-Power 
Critical Experiment (SLOWPOKE) Nuc-
lear Reactor. The reactor will cost ap-
proximately $200,000 and funds for its 
purchase will be donated by the Atomic 
Energy Control Board. Slowpoke will be 
used to discover trace elements in various 
substances and it will also provide short 
lived radio isotopes which are suitable for 
the treatment of cancer. Arrival is ex-
pected for the spring of 1976 . 
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SAVING TIME, EFFORT, 
SPACE AND MONEY 

Beginning in June last year, the Systems 
Design staff began a detailed study of the 
Alumni and Fund Office's operation. The 
results of the study indicated a real need 
for computerization of records to help 
the staff cope with its daily housekeeping 
tasks. 

The Alumni and Fund Office had a 
problem. 

Its quarters m the Student Union 
Building were spacious when the staff 
moved there, from the Arts and Adminis-
tration Building. But that was nearly 
eight years ago. 

And, as Bruce Irwin, Director of Alumni 
Affairs, said: "A few years ago, when 
Dalhousie had a relatively small enrol-
ment, it was not difficult to maintain the 
alumni file manually." 

In the last couple of years, however, the 
second-floor office was literally being 
taken over by filing cabinets. 

The staff was faced with a massive 
record-keeping system that involved 
40,000 alumni cards. "Now, more than 
1500 new alumni join our ranks each 
year, and we have had to find a more 
efficient method of acquiring and storing 
information on each one," said Mr. Irwin. 

One file was growing at an annual rate of 
10 per cent, another at five per cent. This 
meant an overburdening increase m 
manual tracing and filing. 

So the office enlisted the aid of the 
university's Systems Design and Develop-
ment Services staff. 

The problems were identified, and recom-
mendations to Alumni Director Irwin 
were accepted, and computerization is 
well under way. 
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"The computer will eliminate a great deal 
of the manual work and reduce the 
amount of space needed for the storage 
of information." 

Once the recommendations had been 
approved, it was full steam ahead for 
computer analyst Bernice MacDonald 
who had made the initial study. Imple-
mentation was then the key to success 
and the central focus was training those 
personnel involved in records main-
tenance. 

STAGE ONE: The why and the how of 
designing a form so that data could be 
loaded into the computer; the intro-
duction of computer jargon into the 
general instruction process; and generally 
making the office staff feel comfortable 
with the new technology. 

STAGE TWO: The staff were now 
rounding the corner in their training 
program. They learned to edit data once 
the computer cards had been punched, to 
read output, and pass corrections. 

STAGE THREE: The creation and up-
dating of a master file of records. The 
target is to have about one-third of the 
traceable cards completed by the end of 
May, with all active alumni cards on the 
master list by the end of this year. 

What did computerization of records 
really do for the Alumni and Fund 
operation? 

The most significant features by far are 
the speed of reporting and the sophis-
ticated selection. This is best illustrated 
through the interface with the student 
record-keeping system which contains the 
list of potential annual graduates (and 
future alumni). What used to take three 
months to accomplish (getting these 
names on the Alumni lists) can now be 

managed in one-two weeks. The only real 
time expended is in correlating and 
checking names. 

Space had become a major problem in the 
Alumni Office . Where there used to be 
four or five cards for each name, there is 
now only one file per person. The master 
record will be housed in two filing 
cabinets displacing a total area of about 
72" X 18" - a reduction of space 
previously allocated for filed information 
to one quarter of what it was. 

Computerized mailing labels have also 
entered the picture. If you can envision 
the time and energy consumed in pre-
paring mass mailings of alumni publica-
tions, notices and fund announcements to 
17,000 alumni, you can appreciate how 
computerized mailing labels will help the 
staff. 

Change is often difficult to accept and 
implement, but Alumni personnel are 
doing well. They are keen to learn and 
have been able to put together a working 
team. Everyone is trained to do everyone 
else's job; the jobs are interchangeable 
and each serves as a back-up to the other. 

Pat Bewers, the director of Systems De-
sign says that computerization provides a 
level of service through efficiency - "It's 
the economic way to go." At Dalhousie 
the Systems Design mechanism is a 
campus service with a useful facility at its 
disposal. 

Reprinted from the University News, May 
1, 1975. 
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Pat Bewers and Bernice MacDonald (right) 
watch Alumni staffer, Minnie Denton (seated) 
pull a card from one of the old revolving card 
files. Jn the background are a few of the many 
cabinets that hold alumni records. (Wamboldt-
Waterfield) 

Karen McGraw of the Alumni and Fund staff 
reads a computer printout. (Wamboldt-
Waterfield) 
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UNIVERSITY ARCHIVES 
SEEKS ADDITIONAL 

MATERIAL 

Are there any old class photographs lying 
around your house? Do you still have a 
program from an early Dalhousie pro-
duction? Did you save your 1934 copy of 
Pharos? 

If you do have some old material relating 
to Dalhousie, Dr. Charles Armour, the 
University Archivist, would be most 
happy to add it to the collection pre-
sently in the University Archives. Dr. 
Armour is particularly looking for early 
photographs relating to Dalhousie -
pictures of societies (eg. the Commerce 
Society); fraternities and sororities; sports 
teams; clubs (eg. the Dalhousie Gazette 
staff, the Student Un ion members, 
theatre groups, etc.); class photographs; 
graduation pictures; pictures of buildings, 
etc. In addition to photographs, papers of 
former graduates and staff members; pro-
grams of theatrical presentations, music 
recitals, special lectures, memorial or 
commemorative services; letters of 
famous Dalhousians; student handbooks; 
and copies of Pharos are wanted. The 
Archives already has an extensive collec-
tion of Dalhousie material but there are 
some gaps to be filled. For example, there 
are no copies at all of Pharos for the years 
1934, 1947 and 1965. 

Dr. Armour assures readers that all 
material is welcome and will be used. He 
adds that should you have a photograph 
which you do not want to give up, the 
Archives is able to make reproductions of 
the photographs it receives. It is possible, 
therefore, to add to the collection with-
out depriving the owner of a treasured 
photograph. Material should be sent to 
Dr. Armour's attention, c/o the Univer-
sity Archives, 5th Floor Killam Library, 
Dalhousie University. The office can also 
be reached at 424-3651. 
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Dr. Cfiar/es A 
students and grads of Da/housie College taken in 1869-70. This is the oldest photograph in the 
University Archives' collection. 

In addition to supplying the Archives 
with material, you can be of assistance in 
still another way. Several of the people in 
the early photographs are not identified, 
and if you were to drop in to see Dr. 
Armour or. his assistant, they would be 
most pleased to have you sit down with 
them to help identify some of these 
people. Pictures taken before 1927 are 
particularly difficult to identify; 
following that year, the publication of 
the yearbook aided greatly in the identifi-
cation process. 

Previous to his position as University 
Archivist, Dr. Armour, a native of New 
Brunswick, attended Mount Allison and 
Dalhousie Universities where he grad-
uated with a BSC and an MSC in Chem-
istry, respectively. He later attended 
London University where he received his 
PHO. Since his arrival here in July 1970, 
he has been busily collecting Dalhousie 
material. The results of his efforts to date 

can be seen in a special display now on 
exhibit in the Special Collections Area 
and in the Main Lobby of the Killam 
Memorial Library.The display opened in 
May and runs through the summer 
months. 

The exhibit covers a general history of 
the University and includes such items as 
the special commemorative silver trowel 
which was used by the Earl of Dalhousie 
to lay the cornerstone for Dalhousie 
College on the Grand Parade Grounds on 
May 22, 1820; a copy of the first edition 
of the Dalhousie Gazette, published in 
1869; and the special convocation invita-
tion which marked the laying of the 
cornerstone for the Forrest Building, the 
first building on the present campus. 

A special section devoted entirely to the 
Classes of '25, '35, and '50 was of 
particular interest during the May reunion 
period and attracted many visitors. 



The bulk of the display consistswnainly of 
photographs and special papers. There are 
a number of pictures of the old Dalhousie 
buildings showing both exteriors and in-
teriors. Perhaps one of the most inter-
esting of these is a picture taken in the 
Old Law Building (now the Faculty Club) 
following the Halifax explosion in 1917. 
There are group photographs dating back 
many years and a number of class 
pictures. One of the largest grou_ps of 
pictures is the Dr. Luther MacKenzie 
(MD'02) collection of football photo-
graphs. The earliest photograph in the 
collection shows the graduating class of 
1870. Included in the picture is a shot of 
the college, a group shot of all the 
Dalhousie students of 1869-70, individual 
pictures of the teaching staff, and shots 
of the year's graduates - all four of 
them! A number of the early photographs 
in the collection are the work of Notman, 
Halifax's first photographer. 

Included in the exhibit are some early 
histories of the University, notably those 
of John Albert Bell (BA'83) and Dr. 
Shurnan of the English Department. 
Some of the writings and correspondence 
of famous Dalhousians such as Archibald 
MacMechan and James de Mille are 
among the papers in the collection. As 
well, the~e are early programs and hand-
books. 

In addition to general Dalhousie material 
such as that mentioned above, the 
Archives consists of the business archives 
of the University (which, in fact, makes 
up the bulk of the Archives); the theatre 
archives; private manuscripts of persons 
connected with Dalhousie (in particular, 
former presidents and staff members); 
and other miscellaneous material. 

HORACE READ -
A GREAT TEACHER 

Dr. Horace Emerson Read, O.C., O.B.E., 
Q.C., BA., LLB., LLM., S.J .D., LLD., 
Dean of Law (1950-1964) and Vice-
President (1964-1969) of Dalhousie Uni-
versity, died in Halifax on February 26, 
1975, at the age of 78. 

"The full scope of Horace Read's achieve-
ment would fill a sizeable volume. Among 
his enduring monuments are his many 
published works on legal subjects, which 
are accepted authorities virtually all over 
the world. His profound scholarship and 
indefatigable zest for work led him into 
many other fields, in which he likewise 
earned distinction and respect." '(Halifax 
Herald, March 1, 1975) 

Dr. Read was born in Port Elgin New 
Brunswick. He enrolled at Acadia I Jni-
versity in 1915, but interrupted his un-
dergraduate education in order to serve in 
the First World War. He returned to 
Acadia and graduated with a Bachelor of 
Arts in 1921. After graduation from 
Dalhousie University Law School in 
1924, he attended Harvard where he 
earned his LLM in 1925. 

Between 1925 and 1933, Dr. Read taught 
at Dalhousie and Osgoode Hall Law 
Schools. He returned to Harvard and 
received his doctorate in 1933, following 
which he continued his legal work in both 
the United States and Canada - teaching, 
writing and serving as an advisor on 
numerous government committees. 

World War Two intervened and by 1945, 
Dr; Read had the rare distinction of 
having served in both World Wars and in 
all three branches of the Canadian armed 
forces as well as the American Air Force. 
For his work in directing a complete 
revision of Canadian naval regulations, he 

Horace Emerson Read 
1898-7975 

was awarded the Order of the British 
Empire. 

Following the War, Dr. Read returned to 
the United States where he taught at the 
University of Minnesota until 1950, at 
which time he accepted the offer of 
Dalhousie University to return as Dean of 
Law, Weldon Professor of Law and first 
Director of the Nova Scotia Centre for 
Legislative Research. He continued in this 
position until 1964 when he became 
Vice-President of Dalhousie University. 

Upon retirement from the office of Vice-
President in 1969, although he was 71 
years old, Dr. Read returned to his real 
love - the teaching of law. In 1972 he 
still carried a heavy part-time schedule 
but gave up full-time teaching in order to 
complete a history of the law·school. He 
was working on the history at the time of 
his death. 

In his lifetime, Horace Read was an 
advisor to governments both in Canada 
and abroad, an advisor to the United 
Nations, a representative for Canada in 
international conferences and on com-
missions, a member and officer of many 
learned sockties, a recipient of four 
honorary degrees and of the Order of 
Canada, a renowned writer of legal works, 
and a public servant of the highest order. 
But it is probably as a teacher of law that 
Horace Read would choose to be re-
membered. 
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NEW ASSISTANT 
DIRECTOR 

Kathleen Roberts has been appointed 
Assistant Director of Alumni Affairs at 
Dalhousie. She replaces C.E. {Ted) 
Coldwell who held the position since 
January 1974 and who has started a new 
career as Staff Photographer with the 
Edmonton Planetarium. 

A native of Montreal, Ms. Roberts grad-
uated from Dalhousie with a BA in 1970. 
Since that time she has worked at the 
University in the office of the Director of 
Planning and Development, in the Presi-
dent's Office, and most recently as a 
trainee in the Systems Design Group. 

In addition to her duties as general 
assistant to the Director of Alumni 
Affairs, Ms. Roberts will edit the Alumni 
News, impliment the program of the 
Association Board of Directors, aid 
existing branches and help establish new 
ones, and assist with the Alumni Office 
switch to a computer system. 
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FORMER ALUMNI NEWS 
EDITOR DIES 

Rev. George Farquhar, well-known Nova 
Scotian minister and journalist, died June 
8, 1975, in Halifax at the age of 94. 

Born in Wetherby England, Mr. Farquhar 
attended Dalhousie and received a ,BA in 
1907. He graduated from Pine Hill 
Divinity Hall and attained his MA from 
Dalhousie in 1910. 

For the next 15 years, he served in the 
ministry and in the war as a e;haplain with 
the Canadian Army. 

Mr. Farquhar returned to study law at 
Dalhousie, graduating in 1927. While 
studying, he found his way into journal-
ism and wrote a regular column in the 
Halifax Chronicle. Following graduation, 
he became editor-in-eh ief of the paper, 
holding that position for 10 years. From 
1938 until his retirement in 1955, Mr. 
Farquhar was a commissioner of the Nova 
Scotia Board of Public Utilities. 

In his life, he had a long and close 
association with Dalhousie. He served for 
16 years on the Board of Governors and 
edited the Alumni News for a number of 
years. In 1972, he was awarded an hon-
ourary life membership in the Alumni 
Association. 

The Editor wishes to express her appreci-
ation for the assistance given her by the 
Dalhousie Information and Public Rela-
tions Office. Special t;hanks go to Mr. 
Derek Mann, the Director, whose material 
has been much "borrowed" and to his 
assistant, Mrs. Pam MacWhinnie, whose 
cheerful help has made this job immeasur-
ably easier. 

TUITION AND RESIDENCE 
FEES TO INCREASE 

Rising costs in all areas have forced 
Dalhousie University to increase tuition 
and residence fees. 

Dr. Henry D. Hicks, the President, said 
that the increases, which range from 5% 
to 11 %, were regrettable and had been 
reluctantly approved by the Board of 
Governors. 

In 1975-76, all undergraduate students 
will pay $40 more, an increase of just 
under 6% on the basic fee. Th is brings the 
new basic fee to $720. Graduate and 
professional students - in the Faculties 
of Graduate Studies, Medicine, Dentistry 
and Law - will pay between 8% to 9.6% 
more. Their new basic fees range from 
$675 to $775. In addition, all students 
pay a $50 Student Union fee and varied 
faculty society fees. 

Residence fees at Howe and Shirreff Halls 
will go up $138 - about 11% - for all 
rooms. The new range is $1336 to $1420. 
These fees include three meals a day, and 
$86 of the $138 increase will go to cover 
increased food service costs. Residence 
fees in Ardmore Hall and in the graduate 
houses will increase by $52, making the 
new range $596 to $660. Meals are not 
included in these residences. 

Higher maintenance, renovation and re-
pair costs, more expensive equipment and 
supplies, salary increases in all sectors of 
the university, and particularly the 
University's fuel oil bill, which has almost 
doubled in the last three years, were 
factors in the increased budget. 



PERSONA LS 

ED. NOTE: 

With the addition each year of large 
numbers of Alumni, it has become in-
creasingly difficult for us to keep track of 
your whereabouts and your activities. If 
you have some news that you would like 
to share with us, please fill out the 
coupon on the back cover and send it 
along to us. 

'11. .. Col. S.R. Balcom, LLD'69, has been 
sworn in as Chief Administrator of the Province 
of Nova Scotia. During the First World War, 
Col. Balcom served overseas with the Dalhousie 
Hospital Unit; in the Second World War, he 
served with the Royal Canadian Army Medical 
Corps. In the Fifties, he was a Member of 
Parliament, under the Liberal Government. Col. 
Balcom is the immediate Past-President of 
Balcom-Chittick Limited. 

'21 ... Rev. Dr. Donald M. Sinclair, BA, MA'24, 
was awarded an honourary degree by Dalhousie 
University. Dr. Sinclair has been a United 
Church minister in Nova Scotia and Prince 
Ed ward Island for 45 years. 

'25 ... Rev. Dr. Archibald D. MacKinnon, BA, 
received an honourary degree from Dalhousie 
University. He is the former Moderator of the 
Presbyterian Church of Canada. 

'25 .•. Dr. Luther R. Wynter, MDCM, was 
awarded an honourary degree by Dalhousie 
University. Dr. Wynter is a former medical 
officer of health in Antigua, West Indies, a 
long-time ophthamologist, and a Senator of 
Antigua. 

'27 •.. Dr. Eva W. Mader Macdonald, MDCM, 
was awarded an honourary degree by Dalhousie 
University. She is a senior member of the 
Canadian Medical Association, an honourary 
life member of the Federation of Medical 
Women of Canada and was installed last year as 
Chancellor of the University of Toronto. 

'29 ... Constance Ida MacFarlane, BA, MA'32, 
received an honourary degree from Dalhousie 
University. Miss MacFarlane was the Univer-
sity's first honours graduate in biology and is a 
respected seaweed expert. 

'31. .. Dr. John Corston, BA, MA'33, received 
an LLD from King's University. He is soon to 
retire as Professor of New Testament from the 
Atlantic School of Theology. 

'34 ... The Hon. Ian A. MacKeigan, BA, MA'35, 
LLB'38, was awarded an honourary degree by 
Dalhousie University. He is Chief Justice of 
Nova Scotia, a former chairman of the Atlantic 
Development Board and a member of the 
Economic Council of Canada. 

'35 ... Sister Mary Albertus was installed as fifth 
President of Mount Saint Vincent University, 
Halifax. Her installation co-incides with the 
50th Anniversary of the university which was 
founded by the Sisters of Charity. 

'35 ... R. Murray Marven, BC, has come out of 
retirement in Vancouver to take up a three-
month voluntary assignment with the Canadian 
Executive Service Overseas. He will work with a 
life insurance company in St. George's, 
Grenada. 

'41. .. Dr. John Stewart Manchester, MDCM, 
has been appointed Acting Director of Post-
G rad u ate Medical Education for New 
Brunswick. In 1955, he was named Head of the 
Victoria General Hospital's Radiology Depart-
ment and Professor and Head of Dalhousie's 
Department of Radiology. 

'45 .•. Professor Doreen Heaps, BA, has been 
appointed Research Associate Professor with 
the Faculty of Engineering, Concordia Univer-
sity, Montreal. 

'48 ... Rowland Frazee, BC, received an LLD 
from King's University. He is presently a 
member of the King's Board of Governors. 

'50 ... Louis E. Moir, BSC, LLB'69, has been 
appointed a Judge of the Family Court for the 
Province of Nova Scotia. For seven years, Mr. 
Moir was an alderman on the Halifax City 
Council. He has also served as Dep~ty Mayor. 

'52 ..• Robert Stephen DeMone, BC, has been 
appointed Assistant Vice-President of Finance 
and Accounting with Canadian Pacific. He has 
had extensive experience with the Company. 

'52 •.. Dr. W. Brenton Stewart, MDCM, has 
finished an outline of the progress of the 
medical profession in New Brunswick from 
1600 to the 1960's. The book deals with such 
diverse topics as Indian medicine and surgery, 
leprosy, Acadian medicine, women in medicine, 
and legislation. Dr. Stewart is Chief Radiologist 
at Moncton Hospital. 

'55 ... Dr. Douglas A. Eisner, DDS, has been 
elected President of the Canadian Association 
of Orthodontists. Dr. Eisner is working in 
Halifax. 

'60 .. . G.H.A. Geldart, DENG, has been ap-
pointed Chief Engineer for Maritime Tel and 
Tel. He joined the company following ex-
perience in the telecommunications equipment 
manufacturing industry in Montreal. 

'64 ... Peter R. Hayden, LLB, is the co-author 
of "Foreign Investment in Canada; A Guide to 
Law", a loose-leaf service which is concerned 
mainly with Canada's Foreign Investment Re-
view Act. Mr. Hayden is practicing law in 
Toronto. 

'66 ... N. Halley MacPherson, BSCP, of Saint 
John has been appointed Vice-President, 
Shoppers Drug Mart, Atlantic Division. 

'67 ... Gary P. Latham, BA, received his PHD 
from Akron University. He has beeri promoted 
to Manager of Human Resources Research, 
Weyerhaeuser Company, Tacoma, Washington. 

'69 .. . Susan Mackasey Ashley, BA, has been 
aprointed Legal Advisor to the Task Force on 
the Status of Women. She worked with the 
Department of Justice in St. John's, Newfound-
land and then joined the Attorney General's 
Department on returning to Halifax. 

'70 ... Dr. William Stanish, MD, was appointed 
Consultant in Orthopaedic Surgery, Harvard 
University. Dr. Stanish is under the sponsorship 
of "Project Hope" and will move to the 
University of the West Indies to organize 
teaching and training in Orthopaedic Surgery. 

'70 ... Dr. Daniel Czamanski, BA, Professor_ of 
City and Regional Planning at Ohio State 
University has just published a new book 
entitled "The Cost of Preventive Service". He is 
also a Research Associate with the Institute of 
Public Affairs, Dalhousie University. 
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'70 •.. Philip D. Hubley, BSC, is employed as a 
geotechnical engineer with Warnock Hersey 
International. He is living in Dartmouth, Nova 
Scotia. 

'70 ..• Larry K. 
Manager, Central 
Halifax. 

Holman, BC, is Program 
Mortgage and Housing, 

'70 ... Kevin Allen, BA, is now working with 
the Government's language laboratory, Cultural 
Activities, teaching civil servants French and 
English. 

'71. •• Ed MacArthur, BED, is working as Field 
Co-ordinator, Community Development, Indian 
Brotherhood of the North West Territories. He 
lives in Fort Simpson, N. W. T. 

'71. .. David L. Parsons, LLB, has been app-
ointed General Counsel of the Sydney Steel 
Corporation. Prior to joining Sydney Steel, Mr. 
Parsons was associated with the Industrial 
Development Bank. 

'72 .•. Jeffrey Penn Spalding, BA, has received 
his Masters of Business Administration from the 
University of Western Ontario. 

'72 .•. John W. Davison, BC, has received his 
designation as a Chartered Accountant while 
working for Clarkson & Gordon, Toronto. Mr. 
Davison is now living in Halifax. 

'72 ••. Linda G. Durkee, BN, is now working in 
the respiratory area, Intensive Care Unit, Van-
couver General Hospital. 

'72 ... Margot C. Fulton, BN, is now Head 
Nurse with the Clinical Investigation Unit at the 
Hospital for Sick Children in Toronto. 

'73 ..• Jocelyn Hicks, BSCP, has completed her 
residency in pharmacy at the University of 
Alberta Hospital, Edmonton, and is now em-
ployed by Camp Hill Hospital, Halifax. 

'73 ... Glen R. Schimpf, BSC, received his 
BENG from Nova Scotia Technical College. He 
is employed as an electrical engineer and is 
living in Rothesay, New Brunswick. 

'73 ..• Olivia Green, DPHN, has been appointed 
Director of the Family Health Department of 
the Red Cross Society for the Province of 
Newfoundland. She will supervise the depart-
ment's programs and services including care in 
the home, sickroom loan ·service, enquiry 
bureau, and services for senior citizens. 
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'73 ... Denise (Belliveau) Hubley, BSC, is 
working as a laboratory technologist in the 
Halifax/Dartmouth area. 

'73 .. . H.A.J. "Gus" Wedderburn, LLB, has 
opened an office for the practice of law in 
Halifax. Mr. Wedderburn is a prominent leader 
in the Black Community. 

'73 ... Bruce Reynolds, BC, has been appointed 
Regional Sales Manager for the Atlantic Region, 
Tilden. Prior to his new position, Mr. Reynolds 
was responsible for Tilden sales operations in 
Manitoba. He is now stationed in Halifax. 

'73 ... C.E. (Ted) Coldwell, BC, has accepted 
the position of photographer for the Edmonton 
Planetarium. Mr. Coldwell is the former Alumni 
News Editor and Assistant Director of Alumni 
Affairs. 

'74 .. . D.H. Hills, BC, has been named General 
Manager of the Business Information Systems 
Department, Maritime Tel and Tel. 

'74 ... Leslie White, BSCP, is employed by 
White's Pharmacy Limited, New Castle, New 
Brunswick. 

'74 ... Beth Bethune, BA, is an economist with 
the Government Department of Tourism in 
Prince Edward Island. 

'75 ... John L. Macleod, BSC, addressed the 
Joint Geological Society of America and 
Mineralogical Association of Canada, in 
Waterloo, Ontario, on May 15. 

'75 ... Dr. Barbara Roa, PHO, is working on her 
Post Doctoral Fellowship in Chemistry at 
Dalhousie. 

Letter to the Editor: 

Dear Sir 

I would be obliged if you would reverse the 
sex-change operation you so gratuitously per-
formed on me in your March issue. 

Yours truly 
David Betts 

'53 ••• Betty Betts, Sci, Arts '56/58, has been 
appointed World Services Editor of Reuters, the 
International new agency, responsible for the 
output of world news from the company's head 
office in London, England. 
Our apologies to Mr. Betts. 

MARRIAGES 

Diana Winter, DP'73, to Robert B. Andrews, 
LLB'74, in St. John's, Newfoundland, 
November 16 197 4. 

Lorna Jean Annis to Dr. Donald James Copp, 
DDS'70, in Halifax, Nova Scotia. 

Patty Houlihan, BN'72, to Robert Rix, BSC'69, 
DDS'74, in Halifax, Nova Scotia, June 21 1975. 

Judy Pamela LeVine, BSC'74, to Dr. Peter 
Froehlich, in Halifax, Nova Scotia, June 1 
1975. Dr. Froehlich is Assistant Professor of 
Chemistry at Dalhousie University. 

Susan Elizabeth MacNeill, BN'72, to James 
Douglas Youden, BC'69, LLB'72, in Halifax, 
Nova Scotia, May 31 1975. 

Judith Kathryn Woodroff, BPED'72, to 
Thomas George Vincent, BSC'73, in Halifax, 
Nova Scotia, May 15 1975. 

Linda Jean Spafford, to Philip William Payzant, 
BSC'73, in Dartmouth, Nova Scotia, May 16 
1975. 

Joan Elaine Cooley, to Dr. John Wallace 
Barteaux, MDCM'60, in Halifax, Nova Scotia, 
May 2 1975. 

Fonda Adrienne Munroe, BA'73, to Frank 
Russel Woodbury, BSC'72, in Windsor, Nova 
Scotia, May 10 1975. 

Judith Elaine Mcinerney, to Harold James 
Yarn, DENG'73, in· Halifax, Nova Scotia, May 
10 1975. 

Catherine Marion Campbell, to John Lawrence 
McArel, BA'74 (Kings), in Halifax, Nova Scotia, 
April 26 197 5. 

Sylvia Jean Cook, to Richard Frederick Hand, 
BA'73, in St. John's, Newfoundland, June 27 
1975. 



BIRTHS 

Eric H. Rector, BC'67, MBA'70, and Mrs. 
Rector, in Etobicoke, February 11 1975, a 
daughter. 

Keith Eisan, and Mrs. Eisan (Heather Homans, 
BA'69, BED'69) in Halifax, March 20 1975, a 
son. 

Dr. John L. Newcomb, BA'69, MD'74, and Mrs. 
Newcomb (Barbara Dwyer BA'68, BED' 69) 
March 16 197 5, a daughter. 

Mr. W. H. Chaddock and Mrs. Chaddock (Daryl 
Steeves, BED'63) in Halifax, November 3 1974, 
a daughter. 

Dr. D.G. McMullen and Mrs. McMullen (Sharon 
D. Akin, '64) February 9 1975, a daughter. 

Mr. John Cameron and Mrs. Cameron (Evelyn 
Katherine Crowell, BA'62, BSC'64) in 
Kingston, November 11 1973, a son. 

Mr. John Spence, BSC'70, and Mrs. Margaret 
Spence, April 27 1975, a son. 

Mr. Robert MacKeigan, BA'66, LLB'69, and 
Mrs. MacKeigan (Charlotte Nickerson, 
DPHN'70) in Halifax, February 21 1975, a 
daughter. 

Dr. Barry E. Ling, BSC'70, MD'75, and Mrs. 
Ling (Janet MacKeigan, BN'70) in Halifax, 
January 9 1975, a son. 

Brian T. Hodgson, BSC'67, MSC'69, and Mrs. 
Hodgson (Marsha G. Crook, BA'67, BED'68) in 
New Westminster, December 17 1974, a son. 

Rev. James T. Irvine, BA'69, and .Mrs. Pam 
Irvine, in Saint John, May 27 1974, a daughter. 

Leslie A. Foster, MSC'72 and Mrs. Foster 
(Margaret M. MacDonald, MLS'71) in La 
Spezia, Italy, April 29 1975, a daughter. 

Neil W. Franklin, BC'69, LLB'72, and Mrs 
Franklin (Wendy McMullin, DPHN'69) April 2 
1975, a daughter. 

I 

DEATHS 

Kathleen E. Allen, BA'14, MA'16, died in New 
York, March 27 1975. 

Reginald Arnold Baxter, '26, died in Halifax, 
Nova Scotia. 

Robert B. Blauveldt, LLB'20, died in Yar-
mouth, Nova Scotia, February 17 1975. 

Benson Douglas, LLB'54, LLM'55, died in 
Grenada, January 21 1975. 

James Clyde Douglas, BA'29, MA'30, died in 
Halifax, Nova Scotia. 

Dr. Marion B. Dauphinee, BA'29 (Kings), died 
in Halifax, Nova Scotia, March 23 1975. 

Charles F. Fraser, BA'31, MA'32 (Kings), 
LLB'35, died in Montreal, Quebec. 

Rev. F. Howard Greer, BA'42 (Kings), MA'43, 
died in Montreal, Quebec. 

Gordon E. Grundy, '29, died in Hamilton, 
Ontario, March 31 1975. 

Helen Margaret Johnson, BA'40, BED'41, died 
in Provo, Utah. 

Rev. Charles MacKenzie, BA'15, died in 
Vancouver, British Columbia, December 10 
1974. 

Helen Mackay Maclellan, BMED'l 2, died in 
Halifax, Nova Scotia. 

Joan Townsend Marshall, DNSA'68, died in 
Saint John, New Brunswick, April 4 1975. 

Dr. Florence J. Murray, MDCM'19, LLD (Dai), 
died in Halifax, Nova Scotia. Dr. Murray was 
the first woman to receive an honorary degree 
from Pine Hill Divinity Hall. 

Dr. Thomas J. Morrison, BA'24, MDCM'28, 
died, December 29 1974. 

George Hugh Pringle, DENG'24, LLD (Dai) 
died in Ohio, November 1974. 

Dr. James W. Reid, MDCM'26, died in Halifax, 
Nova Scotia. He was past president of the Nova 
Scotia Medical Society. 

Mr. G.H. Thompson, '10, died April 23 197 5. 

Gerard Peck, BC'70, died in Ottawa, Ontario, 
March 3 1975. 

Dorothy C. Kaye, BA'30, deceased. 

Mrs. W.R. Wells, BA'19, deceased. 

Rev. T.R.B. Anderson, BA'28, deceased . 

H. Jermain Creighton, BA'06, MA'07, LLD'48, 
(Dai) died, April 4 1975. 

Horatio Ray Milner, LLB'l 1, LLD'54 (Dai) 
died in Qualicum, British Columbia. 

Dr. F.H. Macleod, MDCM'40, deceased. 

Dr. Charles J. W. Beckwith, BA'24, MDCM'27, 
deceased. 

Dr. W.R. Morrison, MDCM'45, died in Halifax, 
Nova Scotia, May 1975. 

Harold G. Evans, '19, died in New Minas, Nova 
Scotia, May 1975. 

Rev. George Farquhar, BA'07, MA'10, LLB'27, 
died in Halifax, June 8 1975. Mr. Farquhar was 
a life president of the Alumni Association and 
editor of the Alumni News for some years. 
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LOST ALUMNI 

There are several hundred graduates and former 
students who do not receive the Dalhousie 
Alumni News or any of our other mailings 
because we do not have a current address for 
them. 

When we have to file someone under "Lost 
Alumni", we can't keep them up to date on 
news of their classmates, reunion plans, news of 
the University, etc. 

If you have any idea where any of the people 
listed below live (even if you only know which 
city), please send a note to the Alumni 
Association, Dai housie University. 

Rev. F. Richards 1962 
Mr_. Lawrence M. Read BA '42 
Mr. D. Gordon Quigley '51 
Mr. Marcel Plourde DPH '56 
Miss Margaret L. Pugsley '1 9 
Mr. Paul N. Pittson BC '71 
Mr. Emanuel N. Pittson '57 
Mr. Anthony John Phillips BA '69 
Mr. W.J. Palmer MSC '64 
Miss G. E. Trudy Pace M LS '73 
Mr. Edo Myland BSC '63 
Miss Beverley Spencer BA '71 
Miss Margaret J. Rose, R.N., DNSA '67 
Dr. Robert Wm. Pentz ODS '55 
Mrs. W.J. Palmer BA'60 
Miss Sylvia O'Leary DPHN '65 
Miss Patricia R. Norman BA '55 
Mr. Robert B. Niles BA '73 
Mr. S.R. Murthy MBA '72 

Mrs. R. Bruce Murray BA '70 
Miss Heather M. Murray BED '72 
Miss Nancy G. Murphy BA '67 
Dr. Badri B. Muhammad PHO '72 
Mr. Herbert B. Morgan 41 
Miss Christine E. Moore BED '72 
Dr. J. Lance Miller MD '66 
Mr. Robert J. Metcalfe BA '66 
Mrs. R.D. Mathieson BSC '52 
Mr. Ralph D. Mathieson BSC '56 
Mr. J.K. Malhotra MA '66 
Miss Corinne McPherson BED '71 
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Mr. Paul M. McMullen LLB '68 
Rev. Caldwell A.R. McMillan BA '65 
Dr. Clement Macleod MD '23 
Charles M. Macleod, Q.C. LLB '24 
Miss Helen M. Maclean BED '69 
Mr. John A. McKillop BC '67 
Dr. Harold MacKay MDCM '51 
Mr. Reginald D. MacIntyre BA '71 
Mrs. Carolyn A. MacGillivray BED '70 
Mrs. Robert McFadden DNSA '64, BN '67 
Mrs. David H. McCurdy BSC '55 
Mrs. Judy A. MacEdo MSC '72 
Mrs. Ralph MacDonnel DTSN '61 

Miss Dorothy L. MacDonald BA '42 
Dr. David H. McCurdy BSC '53 
Miss Donna Mccready BA '72 
Mr. S. Benin McCallum '52 

Dr. J.N. Lyons MDCM '56 
Miss Dora M. Lydon TSN '63 
Mr. Edmund M.K. Lui BSCP '71 
Mr. Peter w:uneger MA '71 
Mr. Yoke-Seng Lim MSC '67 
Dr. H. Charles Lilienfeld MD '68 
Barry D. Lesser BC '68 
Dr. John O. Leger MD '73 
Miss Mary T. Lee DPHN '65 
Mrs. Alexander Lee BA ;33 
Mrs. Marion A. Leahey BA '72 
Mrs. Allura D. Lawseth DOH '65 
Miss Helen M Lawlor DPHN '71 
Miss J. Debellefeuille-Landry BSC '72 
Miss Hilary A. D. Kitz BA '69 
Mr. Hartmut Kieser MA '71 
Mr. Robert Kelly LLB '67 
Mr. Fred Kuhn BSC '73 
Miss Marilyn W. Kelly DTSN '68 
Dr. W. F. Keith ODS '22 
Mr. Robert C. Jollota 72 
Miss Bonnie H. Jenkins BED '69 
Mr. Martin L. Jankowski MA '72 
Mrs. R. F. Ingram BA '35 
Dr. Robert F. Ingram MDCM '43 
Mr. Herbert E. lngarfield BSC '60 
Miss C. Anne Hyne BA '62 

Dr. l.C. Hull ODS '66 
Mr. Thomas H. L. Howland BA '72 
Mr. Gerald A. Hopkirk BED '68 
Dr. Derek J. Hook PHO '73 
Mr. Robert J. Homans '71 
Miss Margaret A. Homans BA '72 
Mr. Thomas R. Holloway '49 
Miss Barbara Holdway BED '66 
Mr. Robert Mack. Hoegg BA '72 
Mr. Robert M. Hoegg BA '72 
Major W.A. Henry BA '64 
Dr. E. Allan High ODS '59 
Mrs. W.A. Henry BA '63 
Mr. Robin S.K. Hennigar DEN '67 
Mr. John F. Yeats BA '73 
Miss Nancy J. Woolgar BED '73 
Miss Dorothy E. Wigmore BA '72 
Mrs. L.R. Webber BA '71 
Mrs. Walton D. Watt 66 
Mr. Sydney Earl Watt MBA '71 
Mr. Charles J.M Ward BC '72 
Mr. Vernon B. Wallace BA '49 
Miss C.S. Walden BED '66 
Miss F. Anne Wade BED '56 

Miss Elizabeth Wadden '72 
Mrs. Ian Von Berg BSC '67 
Mrs. Stephen B. Turner BED '68 
Miss Freda Vlahos BSC '69 
Miss Debra K. Tully BED '72 
Mrs. Randolph C. Tsang BA '61 

Mr. Burton J. Trerice DEN '68 
Mr. John James Tracy BA '35 
Mr. F.J. Tokaryk BPED '72 
Miss Avis M. Thurber BA '71 
Miss Deborah L. Thompson BA '71 
Dr. Joseph C. Trager MD '73 
Mrs. George A. Tattrie BSC '61 

Mr. George A. Tattrie BA '60 
Mr. Michael Tanner BPED '72 
Miss Lilla M. E. Stirling BA '28 
Miss Elfrieda Stewart DPHN '73 
Mr. Leroy F. Stark '72 
Mrs. T.D. Spence BED '67 
Miss Noreen J. Spears DPHN '73 



KEEP IN TOUCH 

If you move, change your name, or 
have some news to share with us, 
please fill in this coupon and mail it 
to: Alumni Office, 

Dalhousie University, 
Halifax, Nova Scotia, 
Canada B3H 4J2 

I would like to co.ntribute to the Alumni 
Annual Fund. 

My Total Gift$ _________ _ 

Amt. Enclosed $ _________ _ 

OR 

Send me a Reminder in _______ _ 

Cheques . should be made payable to Dalhousie 
University, except by U.S. residents who should 
make their cheques payable to The Dalhousie 
University Foundation, Inc. 

Gifts are deductible for income tax purposes 

My gift is to be designated as follows: D Un-
restricted D Law D Medicine D Dentistry 
D Arts & Science Studies D Health 
Professions 

RESIDENCE ROOMS 
Howe Hall or Shirreff Hall 

Alumni wishing to donate a room in Howe Hall 
or the new wing of Shirreff Hall are asked to 
send their cheques for $300 payable to 
Dalhousie University to the Alumni Office 
along with·'the inscription they would like to 
have on the plaque for their room. 

United States residents should make their 
cheques payable to Dalhousie University 
Foundation, Inc. and mail them to Mr. Howard 
C. Glube, Treasurer, 5101-39th Avenue, Long 
Island City, New York, 11104. 

NAME _____________________ _ 

NEW ADDRESS __________________ _ 

DEGREE/YEAR _________________ _ 

OCCUPATION __________________ _ 

PERMANENT REFERENCE 
Name and address of a friend or relative through whom you may be 
reached for an indefinite time. 

OTHER NEWS 
Items you would like published in the Alumni News 

FURNISHlNG REPORT 

Number of rooms previousl y reported 
Additional rooms furni shed 
TOTAL TO DATE 

RECENT PLAQUE INSCRIPTIONS 

HOWE HALL 

Furnished in memory of 
MAURICE W. ARMSTRONG, M.A. , B.D., 

S.T.M., Ph.D. 
by his wife 

Irene M. Armstrong, B.A. 

HOWE HALL SHIRREFF HALL 
86 40 

1 
87 41 

SHIRREFF HALL 

In living memory of my beloved parents 
Alber ic and Miriam Lightbourn 

Evelyn G. Lightbourn 
Fajardo - Puerto Ri co 

M.D.C.M. '59 



DALHOUSIE ALUMNI 

Dalhousie Alumni Association 
Alumni Office 
Dalhousie University 
Halifax, Nova Scotia, Canada 

Telephone (902) 424-2071 

WOMEN'S DIVISION 
COFFEE PARTY AND SALE 

DATE: Saturday October 25 1975 
TIME : 10:30 - 12 :00 noon 
PLACE: Shirreff Hall 

The Degree Lineup 

Canada Po9tn / Po9t Canada 
Post.age pad Por1 

Third Troisleme 
class classe 
599 
Halllax, N.S., C.-

Return Postage Guaranteed 

ATTENTION 
CLASSES OF '26, '36, '51 

It's not too early to start thinking 
about your reunions. 

(Tom Mooney - Dai Photo) 
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